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Board of Trustees

Minutes

	Date:
	26 November 2010 (196th meeting)

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room 

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Samir Shah
Edwin Davies 

Tom Dixon

Betty Jackson 
Professor Lisa Jardine 
	Steve McGuckin

Michelle Ogundehin 

Dame Marjorie Scardino
Bob Stefanowksi
Paul Thompson

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Beth McKillop, Deputy Director, V&A

Kate Bellamy, Head of International Strategy, V&A (for items 1-3 only)

Amanda Bruce, Performance and Planning Manager, V&A (minutes) 
Gail Durbin, Head of On-Line Museum, V&A (for items 1 and 2 only)

Laura Frampton, Head of Planning and Secretary to the Board of Trustees, V&A (minutes)
Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A
Mark Hook, Web Content Manager, V&A (for items 1 and 2 only)

Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A
Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A
Sian Williams, Director of Finance, V&A

	Apologies:
	David Adjaye, Erin O’Connor, Sir Timothy Sainsbury


	1
	Declaration of Interests

	1.1
	There were no declarations of interest.

	
	

	2
	Web Update

	2.1
	GD announced that the V&A had won eight awards at the British Interactive Media Association awards.  The Recode/Decode microsite won seven awards including the Grand Prix and Search the Collections won the Accessibility  and Usability award.  The Board congratulated the web team on its achievement.  

	2.2
	GD gave a demonstration of the BETA version of the new website.  A partial version of the BETA version would be launched in January 2011 for testing.  Key features of the website were highlighted including: 

· Page content will assemble automatically (from algorithms);

· Pages will be longer to avoid users having to navigate through multiple pages;

· Content from Search the Collections and the V&A shop would be returned in search results;

· Pages will feature large images including galleries to give users a sense of the Museum;

· There will be pages featuring key people relating to the collections e.g. designers and artists.

	2.3
	In discussion GD assured Trustees that videos would be full screen and that users would still be able to download high-resolution images.  The redesign of the Museum of Childhood (MoC) website would be considered next, in consultation with MoC.  The Board offered their congratulations on the progress of the project so far.  

	
	

	3
	International Strategy

	3.1
	A paper on objectives, priorities and next steps for international work had been circulated prior to the meeting.  KB thought that it is important to have an International Strategy because the V&A is an international organisation and the value that international work brings to the organisation should be recognised.  Benefits of international work include making sense of the collections, attracting new audiences, generating income and building the V&A’s reputation and brand.  The V&A aims to be a world leader, to take advantage of new international opportunities and to provide and grow international audiences.  The document set out the following objectives: 

· Promoting international access to building international knowledge of the V&A’s collections; 

· Contributing to public diplomacy ie working closely with the Government to achieve shared objectives;

· Generating international income to support V&A objectives.    
A stakeholder analysis had identified that the V&A could benefit from working in partnership and learning from other organisations.  By focusing on the V&A’s position as the ‘world’s greatest museum of art and design’ the V&A is in a position to preserve and promote an individual brand identity in a populated market.  KB explained that the Museum had identified India, China and the Middle East as priority areas given the opportunities and limited resources available.  This would not mean that work with other countries would cease – work would continue as ‘business as usual’.   

	3.2
	In discussion the Board agreed that international work was very important to the V&A’s reputation and as a source of income.  Specific consultancy projects generated income.  Developing the Museum’s international profile would long term increase international audiences visiting the V&A and its website.  The Board flagged up the need to ensure that there was always a good business case for its international work and that activity was fully costed and charged appropriately. 

	
	

	4
	Comprehensive Spending Review Outcome 

	4.1
	A paper summarising the outcome of the Comprehensive Spending Review had been circulated previously.  SW explained that overall DCMS had received a 24% reduction in Resource Grant and a 32% reduction in Capital Grant over 4 years.  This had been distributed across DCMS bodies with the V&A receiving a 15% reduction in Resource Grant (in line with other museums and galleries) and a 50% reduction in Capital Grant over 4 years.  Overall this was a 17.5% real cut in Grant in Aid by the end of the spending round period.  Factoring in the 3% cut in the current financial year meant that the overall cut was 20.5%.  The grant settlement was given on the following conditions: 

· That the world class collections and front-line services of the V&A were protected;

· That free entry to the permanent galleries be maintained;

· That the V&A would continue to work in partnership with other museums in the UK; 

· That the V&A would pursue ways to increase its self-generated income, including through private giving.

Whilst the Government was no longer funding the World Collections Programme, the grant settlement letter from DCMS stated the importance of the Museum continuing its international work. The challenge for the forthcoming planning round was to align the ambition of the V&A to this revised funding environment without compromising the long term objectives and ambitions for the Museum.  

	4.2
	In discussion it was felt that the Museum needed to be cautious about how much income could be raised in this economic environment.  There was also some concern that the Museum did not lose valuable expertise.  Counter to promises made during the election, the Government seemed to be giving museums and galleries less autonomy e.g. increased regulatory work. 

	
	

	5
	Exhibition Road Competition Brief

	5.1
	The brief, which set out the design and performance requirements for the new Exhibition Road building, had been circulated previously.  MG explained that the Museum’s requirement was for a new gallery for temporary exhibitions below ground (with 1,500m2 uninterrupted exhibition space) with an external courtyard and a new Museum entrance on Exhibition Road as well as improvements to the tunnel entrance.  The development would accommodate more visitors to headline exhibitions, create a more permeable relationship between the V&A and Exhibition Road, facilitate new galleries for Fashion & Textiles, Photographs, Asian Art and Theatre & Performance and enable the restoration of the South Courts.  The design vision was for a building that was of the moment and a natural part of the continuing development of the V&A with a sense of space and quality of light, beautifully proportioned and elegantly detailed.  The Competition was launched on 8 September.  The jury (composed of SM, DA, MJ and MG) had received 110 submissions and the following seven practices had been shortlisted: Jun Aoki & Associates (Japan), Michael Maltzan (U.S.), Snohetta & Hoskins (Norway), Jamie Fobert Architects (UK), Heneghan Peng (Ireland), Amanda Levete (UK), Tony Fretton (UK).  The winner would be selected by the jury in the spring and recommended to the Board. Fundraising would commence once the announcement had been made.  

	5.2
	In discussion the Board thought that in a climate where fundraising was difficult, it was crucial that this project was fully understood as being vital to the Museum as it both delivered a new temporary exhibition space but also unlocked areas of the Museum for redevelopment.  Whilst there were risks attached to any capital project, the Board recognised that the Museum had a good track record of fundraising and delivering building projects. The Board approved the shortlist and the Exhibition Road Design Brief.  

	
	

	6
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (9 September 2010)

	6.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed.

	
	

	7
	Matters arising

	7.1
	Regarding 11.2 The Chairman had sent a letter to Christopher Brown, Director of the Ashmolean, and it was hoped that the Away Day would take place on 20 May 2011.  

	
	

	8
	Director’s Report

	8.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:

i. In November he had accompanied the Prime Minister as part of the cultural delegation on his visit to China.  During the trip the 2012 British Season in China was announced.  He also had a successful meeting with the Deputy Director-General of the General State Administration of Cultural Heritage to seek the support of the Chinese government a major loan from China.
ii. The V&A had won Best UK Attraction at the Guardian and Observer Travel Awards 2010.  
iii. The Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had won a number of awards.  

iv. The UK Pavilion was awarded a Gold medal at the end of the Shanghai Expo 2010.  
v. A number of prominent people had recently accepted Honorary Research Fellowships at the Museum including Thomas Heatherwick. 
vi. Visit numbers continued to be good at both sites and for the website. 
vii. Visits to the website also continued to be strong.
viii. The Prince of Wales had visited the Museum to attend the opening of the JAINPedia project to digitise Jain manuscripts. 

ix. Decode at CAFA Art Museum, Beijing had performed well.  The Jameel Prize for Contemporary Islamic Art had opened in Istanbul.  Maharaja: The Splendour of India’s Royal Courts had opened in Toronto.  Street Art at the Herbert in Coventry was attracting high visit figures.  

x. Following the abolition of the MLA, it seemed that most of its functions were to be transferred to the Arts Council.  There was some concern in the sector that this solution would not lessen bureaucracy and that issues affecting museums and galleries could be less high profile in an organisation with a larger remit. The Director was lobbying DCMS to transfer the MLA/V&A Purchase Grant Fund to the V&A in order to reduce unnecessary bureaucracy.  

	
	

	9
	Chairman’s Report

	9.1
	The Chairman reported that the Museum was on track to receive 2.7 million visits in the current financial year.  The Board congratulated the Museum on the high visit figures to date. 

	9.2
	The Board congratulated MG on the refurbishment of the Boardroom. 

	9.3
	The Chairman reported that the glass balustrade in the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had failed due to an engineering design flaw.  The area had been closed to the public.  The Chairman had asked the Museum to investigate installing a temporary balustrade.  

	9.4
	The Chairman reported that he had received some letters from MPs relating to joint procurement of security services. Trustees were asked to forward any letters they received to the Chairman.

	9.5
	On behalf of the Board, the Chairman congratulated MJ on his appointment as Master at St Cross College, Oxford which he would take up in September 2011.  The process to appoint a new Director had commenced.  The Board agreed that the successful candidate should have the drive and vision to continue to build upon the achievements and success of the V&A.  The Board thanked MJ for his enormous contributions to the V&A over the last 10 years.  

	9.6
	Departing Trustee TD was thanked for his time on the Board and his contribution to the V&A.  It would have also been DA’s last Board meeting; however he was not able to be present.  

	9.7
	The Chairman was continuing to lobby Government to introduce ways to make philanthropy easier. 

	
	

	10
	Reports from Committees

	10.1
	Audit Committee.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. NAO had presented the Audit Planning Report.  A new accounting standard regarding reporting heritage assets might impact on how the Museum reports on its collections.  

ii. An internal audit had been completed on delegated authorities.  The Museum would produce a governance code document and review the terms of reference for committees. 

iii. Internal audits had been completed on the Museum’s payroll systems and ISSD.  

iv. The Committee had approved a procedure for designating ‘Not in Place (NIP)’ objects as formally ‘Missing’.  MS congratulated all involved in the NIP review.  

	10.2
	Buildings Strategy Committee.  The following points were highlighted:
i. Kengo Kuma had been announced as the winning practice for V&A at Dundee.
ii. Designs for the new Furniture Galleries had been presented.  As with all FuturePlan projects sustainability had been incorporated into the design.   

	10.3
	Collections Committee

i. A report on acquisitions for the Postmodernism exhibition had been presented.  
ii. A document outlining the priorities for V&A collecting was being prepared as a supplement to the Collections Development Policy, and would be presented to Trustees in January.  
iii. Rhian Harris, Director of the Museum of Childhood and Geoffrey Marsh, Director of Theatre and Performance Collections, had been invited to join the Committee. 

	10.4
	Development Committee – a report had been circulated previously.  It was noted that:
i. The Travel with the V&A trip to China had been a success.  

ii. A Corporate Advisory Group and a specialist Photography Group were being established. 
iii. Friends and Director’s Circle membership remained strong

	10.5
	i. Finance Committee.  The committee had discussed the outcome of the Comprehensive Spending Review and agreed the approach to the budget and planning round. 

	10.6
	i. Investment Committee.  Partners Capital had given a performance update. 

	10.7 
	Museum of Childhood Committee It was noted that:

i. Rhian Harris had returned from maternity leave 

ii. The schools programme remained strong.
iii. A new guidebook would be produced in summer 2011.
iv. There were opportunities to improve the offer in the shop.  The Museum would work with VAE on maximising its potential. 

	10.8
	V&A Enterprises Ltd.  The following points were highlighted:
i. VAE retail was performing well particularly in comparison with other museums and galleries. 
ii. The Grace Kelly and Raphael catalogues were bestsellers.
iii. The V&A Reading Rooms had opened.

	
	

	11
	Any other business

	11.1
	The Gilbert Trust for the Arts Board minutes had been circulated for the information of the Board, along with the Half-Year Performance Indicator Report.   

	11.2
	BMcK reported that a collaborative research project had reattributed two paintings, a Boucher and a Tintoretto.

	11.3
	The Chairman reported that BMcK had been appointed Deputy Director, and that Anna Jackson had been appointed as Keeper of Asia.  The Board offered their congratulations.  


Amanda Bruce 
Laura Frampton
6 December 2010
Signed __________________________________ 

(Paul Ruddock, Chairman)
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